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AUDLEY RURAL PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING held in Wood Lane Community Centre on 19th July 2012 at 7.00pm
	Present:   


	Chairman Mr.H.Proctor.
Councillors, Mrs.A.Beech, Mr.E.Durber Mr.D.Cornes, Mrs.C.D.Cornes, Mrs K Davison,  Mr C C Cooper, Mrs.B.Kinnersley, Mr.P.Warren, Mr.P,Breuer, Mr Dolman.

	
	Clerk – Mrs C Withington (was Pellatt)
3 members of public present

	No.
	Item
	Action

	1. 
	Apologies

Apologies were received from Mr A Wemyss and Mrs V Pearson.
	

	2. 
	Minutes of last Parish Council meeting
The minutes of the last meeting on 3rd July was approved and signed.  The amended minutes for the meeting on 17th May, which recorded that the minutes of the previous Annual Parish meeting and council meeting were held on 19th May not 19th April, were amended at this meeting and initialled by the chair.
	

	3. 
	Declaration of interest in any item

Mr Proctor, Mr Warren, Mrs and Mr Cornes reported a personal interest in item 9 – Audley Methodist Church.
	

	4. 
	Public Participation: No issues raised.    
	

	5. 
	Admission of the Public: It was determined that items 20 and 21 on the agenda were considered to be of a private nature that should be discussed at the exclusion of the Public and Press, under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 1 (2).
	

	6. 
	Planning - To consider any planning applications received, including:-

12/00198/FUL,  Miss Amy Holmes, 16 Cherry Tree Road Bignall End

Demolition of existing garage and erection of double garage with associated external

works – Delegated/Village envelope (border of green belt)

Due to helping to relieve parking on the road, it was RESOLVED that this be SUPPORTED.
12/00252/FUL  Alteration to roof, installation of 2 front dormers and a rear dormer window (Resubmission of 12/00121/FUL – supported by ARPC),  22 Boyles Hall Road Newcastle Under Lyme Staffordshire ST7 8QG – Delegated/Village envelope

It was RESOLVED that this should be SUPPORTED.
12/00366/FUL, Mr & Mrs D Phillips, 1 Greenways Bignall End, Two storey side extension and new front porch – Delegated/Village envelope

It was RESOLVED that this should be SUPPORTED as long as the extension was in proportion with the size limits.
12/00381/FUL, Mr Christopher Coates, Green Shutters Farm High Lane Alsagers Bank

Proposed garage and farm workshop – Delegated/Green belt

It was RESOLVED that this should be SUPPORTED.
12/00382/FUL,  Mr D Birkin, Alwyn Nantwich Road Audley, Replacement of existing dwelling with detached dwelling and detached double garage – Delegated/Green Belt

The clerk declared a personal interest, although would not be voting on the matter.  Noted that this building formed a traditional row of Quarry mining cottages on the approach to the village.  The size of the building was of concern, in light of the recent permission for the extension – noted that the new build was considerably larger and did not maintain the building line.  It was felt to be overdevelopment in green belt.  A vote was taken and the majority voted that it be RESOLVED that is NOT SUPPORTED.
12/00388/OUT,  J Fuller & J Jones, Land Rear Of Boars Head High Street, Halmer End

Erection of 8 dwellings and associated parking – Delegated/village envelope

There was concerned regarding the parking on the road and it was clarified by the applicant that parking is available for 14 cars (8 properties). Noted that this is earmarked for development in the draft Site Allocations policy – although this is outline planning only.  Mr Cooper declared a personal interest.  It was RESOLVED that this should be SUPPORTED.
12/00392/FUL – Change of use of land to the keeping of horses, including the erection of a timber stable block comprising 2 stables, a tack room and a hay store. New access track, turning and parking area and muck heap.  Land Opposite Wynbrook Wereton Road Audley Stoke On Trent Staffordshire – Delegated/green belt

There was concern regarding the access for horses on the dangerous section of the road, due to the bend.  It was felt that this wasn’t previously agricultural land, housing cottages in the past.  
It was RESOLVED that this should be NOT SUPPORTED due to highway issues and over development in green belt.
To receive an update from the Chair of the Parish Plan Working Group

Noted that a meeting had taken place on 17th July and a further meeting was planned on 31st July.

Newcastle Borough Council agendas and minutes – tabled

The minutes and agenda were received at the meeting and noted.  All future agendas will be issued electronically.  
	

	7. 
	To consider request from Millennium Green Trust for a donation using Sect 137 LGA 1972

Consideration was given to the amount for the donation.  Noted that the Parish needed the support of volunteers like this group.  Mr Breuer declared an interest being on the Committee. It was RESOLVED to donate using Section137 Local Government Act, £700 which was the same amount as last year.
	

	8. 
	To identify key areas of training for the Parish Council

Consideration was given to the training needs of the Parish Councillors.  It was RESOLVED that training would be requested from the Newcastle Borough Council on the National Planning Policy Framework and also SPCA for training on Localism Act 2011 and in particular General Power of Competence.

	CW

	9. 
	To discuss and approve additional costs for Bateswood car park (by memorial) and consider cost implications for Audley Methodist Church car park

Noted that Community Payback now need to charge fees for the supervisors at a day rate of £100.  The clerk was requested to seek alternative quotes to complete Bateswood car park for the next meeting.  
Following a site visit with Mr Gooding of the Borough Council, it was identified that the drainage costs could amount to £6,000 and surfacing (tarmac) £22,000.  RESOLVED that the CEO of the major retailers, and the smaller retailers would be approached to donate towards the costs, plus the Borough Council.   Chair to compose a letter for the Clerk.
Clerk to write to the Borough Council to ask them to address the issues of water running off the car park by the Butchers Arms onto the footpath.  

Clerk to write to the Health Centre to remind them of the condition that staff and course attendees should park on the community centre car park.

Clerk to enquire with the NCVS at St Andrews regarding grants.


	CW

BP/CW

CW

CW

CW

	10. 
	To discuss the use of comrade shelter

Mr Proctor to look into the arrangements with Peak Pursuits regarding the shelter.

Noted that the LAP had referred to it as a Youth Shelter, which it is not.  Clerk to request Mr Hough to install a board on the rear wall to allow graffiti to take place and be easily painted over.  

	BP

CW

	11. 
	To discuss issues with parking on junctions (Cllr Cornes)

Noted that Wereton Road and Vernon Avenue would be on the next Parking Committee agenda.  Graham Williams to be requested to taken action for parked cars on the double yellow lines, parking closely on the white lines and obstruction of dropped kerbs.  
	CW

	12. 
	To discuss the Paths for Community Funding (Mrs Pearson)

To be included on the next agenda.

Noted that a footpath had been obstructed at Woodlands Farm, Apedale and Proctors Farm.  Mr Proctor to liaise with Mrs C D Cornes.
	Next agenda
BP/CD

	13. 
	To approve Community Chest applications received (balance inc trees - £2550):

To approve the submission of an application for native beech trees to be planted along Nantwich Road (border of Balterley) for the Diamond Jubilee £600 approved in principle

Clerk to obtain a detailed quote for supplying and planting of native beech trees, tree stakes and netting – up to the value of £600.  Mr Holland to be asked to supply a quote.  Mrs C D Cornes to approach the county.
To consider an application from Audley Allotments Association for funding towards CCTV cameras
It was considered that this was too expensive.  Mr Holland and Mr Hough to be asked to provide a quote to erect a pole and to bring back to a future meeting.  

There was discussion about a mosquito being put at the Community Centre if funding was sourced.  The Clerk explained that the Allotment Association was looking to submit a bid for funding to replace the fencing alongside the car park with more secure fencing and an ornamental sign.  The Parish Council requested that this is put on hold, due to issues regarding dropping off muck and potentially looking at a wider project.

	CW

Next agenda
CW

Next agenda

	14. 
	Playing Fields/Areas inc:

To note Play Area Monthly Inspection for July, and approval of any action required or taken 

Clerk had stated that new forms were being trialled, although there was some concern regarding the amount of paper.  All issues were noted and action taken.  Clerk to report the issue of drinking to the police at Halmer End.  Bins to be requested from the Borough for Scot Hay, Halmer End, Alsager Road and Albert Street. There was some concern regarding the contractor mowing over glass bottles.  RESOLVED that the quote be approved from Mr Hough for the relocation of the seat at Alsagers Road.
To consider painting of goal posts at play area (Mr Wemyss)
RESOLVED that the Clerk contacts Mr Wemyss and is authorised to instruct the required work.

To approve of the submission of the Awards for All Funding bid for an Outside Gym at 2 sites (to be decided)
It was RESOLVED that the 2 sites would be Wereton Road and Miles Green.  Cara will be asked to maintain the equipment if installed.  Chair and Mrs Beech to co-ordinate surveys on 11th August at the Cara event to provide demand statistics required for the bid.

	CW

CW

CW

CW

	15. 
	To authorise the signing of the Natwest bank mandate by 3 Councillors, the opening of an account at Natwest, authorisation to withdraw the funds from Newcastle Borough Council to transfer £41,000 to the Natwest account
Much consideration was given about the recent bank scandals and advice had been sought from Mr D Roberts at the Borough Council.    Mr Roberts confirmed that the Natwest was on the list of preferred banks issued by the Government.  A vote was taken to decide on whether to continue with the previous decision taken – the majority were in favour with 3 councillors abstaining.  The Clerk reported that she had confirmed with SLCC the legal requirements and consideration is required to be given to “Securities, Liquidity and Yield” when investing.  RESOLVED that £41,000 will be transferred from the Borough Council to Natwest in a 12 month fixed rate deposit account.

	CW

	16. 
	To consider the approval of Community Payback Supervisor costs for Podmore Lane car park and Audley Methodist Church car park

Discussed earlier on the agenda.
	

	17. 
	To note the conclusion of the annual audit and external auditors certificate and report for  the accounts 2011/12
It was noted that the external auditor had not raised any issues and the 2011/12 accounts were now complete.
	

	18. 
	Correspondence and circulars received for information only (see Appendix A)
· To provide a consultation response for Newcastle Borough Council’s Draft Stronger and Safer Communities Strategy and Action Plan (Deadline Friday 10 August 2012) Click Here to view – No comments were made.
· DPI forms to clerk – Forms were returned to the Clerk
· Letter regarding deeds – It was noted that the some deeds had not yet been located.  Clerk to speak to Maureen Smedley to ascertain if all sites were registered with Land Registry.
· Staffordshire Police Authority Transition update June 2012 - Noted
To review other items as listed for information and consider for next agenda
	CW

	19. 
	Councillor Reports (for information only/further actions and decisions must be included on next agenda)
Mrs Beech reported that she had recently taken on the Portfolio of Regeneration and Environment at the Borough Council.  Mrs Beech reported about the draft Site Allocations Policy and the machine acquired to clean up dog mess.

Mrs Cornes expressed concern regarding the cabinet decision to remove seven sites from the Newcastle Development plan and consultation on the Site Allocation policy.  RESOLVED that a letter of concern would be issued to the Borough regarding this and the undue pressure on sites in the village as a result, and a request for brownfield sites to be considered a priority over greenfield.

Mr Cornes reported that he had been at the County researching local properties.  Mrs Cornes reported that the Borough would be cutting the car park by Co-op and Margarets Garden as a one off.  
Mr Breuer requested that Highways are asked to take action on the trees at Station Road plus by the Dentist in Audley.  Drains are blocked in by the church in Alsagers Bank, Bignall Hill and Hougherwall.  

Mr Proctor reported that SPCA would be undergoing some changes.

	CW

CW

	RESOLVED that the following items on the agenda to be of a private nature that should be discussed at the exclusion of the Public and Press, under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 1 (2).
	

	20. 
	Contractual issues

To consider approving a quote to update the Long service awards board

RESOLVED that the quote from Mr Wagg be approved in principle subject to Mr Proctor liaising with the Rotary to obtain a cheaper quote from another contractor.

To consider approving quotes received for the cenotaphs and consider repointing of Alsagers Bank

RESOLVED that Mr Wells be appointed to clean both.  Clerk to obtain a quote for the repointing and to look into a grant.
To consider approving a quote for a new website host and design

RESOLVED that Mr Lear be appointed to carry out the website design.

To consider approving a quote for the grass to be cut on Margaret’s Garden and agree the frequency
RESOLVED that Mr Hough be appointed to carry out the grass cutting on a monthly basis until end of October.
	CW

CW

CW

CW

	21. 
	Accounts

To approve the Accounts (Appendix A) and to note the current budget position statement 
RESOLVED  that the accounts were approved as listed and the budget position noted.
	


The Chairman then declared the meeting closed at 21.45pm.

Signed…………………………….. Date ……………

